
NORTH RIDGEVILLE CITY COUNCIL 

STREETS, SIDEWALKS AND BRIDGES COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES 

COUNCIL CHAMBERS – 6:00 p.m. 

MONDAY, DECEMBER 3, 2018 
 

To Order: 
Chairman Bob Chapek called the Streets, Sidewalks and Bridges Committee meeting to 

order at 6:00 p.m. 

 

Attendance:  
Members present: Councilman Dennis Boose, Councilwoman Michelle Hung and 

Chairman Bob Chapek. 

 

Also present: Assistant Law Director Toni Morgan, President Kevin Corcoran, Chief 

Building Inspector Guy Fursdon, Councilman Martin DeVries, Councilman Bruce Abens, 

Safety-Service Director Jeff Armbruster and Assistant Clerk of Council Tara Peet. 

 

Minutes: 

Chairman Chapek asked for any additions or corrections to the minutes of July 16, 2018.  

No discussion was offered.  The minutes stand approved as submitted.   

 

Discussion regarding N.R.C.O. Chapter 440: 

Chairman Chapek opened up the meeting stating the discussion will begin with the  

suggested changes Assistant Law Director Morgan made to Chapter 440 in red  

(attached). 

 

Assistant Law Director Morgan stated the changes speak for themselves.  She noted one  

section of the code in the chapter has already been amended by Council. She also stated  

she spoke with the Chief of Police when she was making suggested changes and he  

communicated that it was state patrol that enforced big truck violators. 

 

Chairman Chapek stated he recommended all the changes noted by Assistant Law  

Director Morgan. 

 

Councilman Boose asked about section 440.15 and if it needed additional regulation  

regarding limousines. 

 

Assistant Law Director Morgan stated it was fine as written as it falls on Ohio Revised  

Code which is listed in that particular section. 

 

Chairman Chapek asked that the Law Department make the necessary amendments and  

submit it back to the Committee for review.  

 

Discussion regarding N.R.C.O. Chapter 1024: 

Chairman Chapek turned the meeting over to Councilwoman Hung stating she had been  

most passionate about seeing changes to this particular chapter. 

 



Streets, Sidewalks and Bridges Committee minutes 12.03.2018 2 

 

Councilwoman Hung stated the sidewalk discussion started with the development going  

in by K. Hovnanian near Sugar Ridge. When the contractor came to Planning, Council  

was blamed for not requiring sidewalks on both sides of the road.  She felt sidewalks  

need to be mandated on both sides of the roadway for all new homes in subdivisions.  

 

Chairman Chapek stated the amendments to the chapter will be for new construction only 

and doesn’t cover the older areas of the City.  He asked if a plan will be put in place for 

constructing sidewalks Citywide in the already constructed areas.   

 

Safety-Service Director Armbruster stated there was a sidewalk deposit in place in the 

past.   The City gave it back because there were sidewalks to nowhere.  He felt requiring 

people to put in sidewalks on old construction would be very difficult.  

 

Chief Building Inspector Fursdon stated the current chapter is written for a time when the 

City was rural.  The City has more subdivisions and children are walking on the street.  

He noted that on Waterbury 9 a walking trail on one side was drawn in and no one 

thought about sidewalks on the west side.  He noted the chapter does say sidewalks are 

required in a subdivision.  He stated they all needed to pay better attention to the 

sidewalk requirements. 

 

Assistant Law Director Morgan stated two issues present themselves - subdivisions are 

required to have sidewalks in front of houses.  The last subdivision that had the walking 

path did not have homes on the other side so the sidewalks weren’t required.  Any 

changes to the chapter will be only for new construction.  Assistant Law Director Morgan 

suggested changing the exceptions as a start. 

 

Councilman Boose stated there are two issues being discussed – how to develop a plan to 

require sidewalks be installed in already constructed areas and how to change the chapter 

to require sidewalks on both sides of the road for future construction.   

 

Councilman Boose felt language should be added to require sidewalks on both sides of a 

roadway in subdivisions.  Kids are walking on the streets and it presented a safety issue.  

He noted the amount of foot traffic on Jaycox Road.  Councilman Boose stated a few 

years back he had suggested a plan be put into place that required all sidewalks be 

completed within twenty years.  He noted Westlake did it as well as other communities.   

 

Councilman Boose suggested removing exceptions two, four and six. 

 

Chief Building Inspector Fursdon suggested changing the exception to “as required by 

Planning Commission.”  He added he felt a uniform plan should be put together by the 

Engineer. 

 

Councilman Boose stated the City does not have the funding to put all the sidewalks in at 

once, but a plan was need to determine how much it would cost, how much would need 

to be set aside and where the money would come from.  Councilman Boose also stated a 
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possible suggestion could be for folks that do not have a sidewalk near them, to escrow 

their money until it is further developed and track the money to the parcel for the future. 

 

Chief Building Inspector Fursdon stated the money would need tracked and should be 

invested to offset the cost in the future.   

 

Councilman Boose stated he felt the chapter should be amended first to address new 

construction as it will be the easier part then work on a sidewalk plan. 

 

Assistant Law Director Morgan recapped that her understanding was that the Committee 

wanted the gaps filled in to require sidewalks in the chapter and then a plan for the future.  

She stated she will put something together for discussion and review. 

 

Safety-Service Director Armbruster stated the City would put the sidewalk in and assess 

the homeowner over a period of time as the City did with the Westerly Sewer.  He noted 

he didn’t think it was a good idea to require sidewalk deposits as it is difficult to track. 

 

Councilman Boose thanked Assistant Law Director Morgan for her assistance and 

suggested revisions. 

 

Adjournment: 
Chairman Chapek adjourned the meeting at 6:46 p.m. 

 

 

 

 

Date Approved: _____________________________ 

 

 

___________________________________________ 

Tara L. Peet, MMC 

Assistant Clerk of Council 








































